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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of January 10, 2008

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Late:
Commissioner Jameel (arrived at 7:40 p.m.)


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson

Chairman Hunter advised that Commissioner Jameel was expected to arrive later.

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Jameel absent during voting).

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of November 1, 2007 Special Meeting


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the November 1 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 2 - 0 - 2 (Chairman Hunter and Commissioner Maturo abstaining, Commissioner Jameel absent during voting).

2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of November 29, 2007 Special Meeting


Commissioner Maturo moved to approve the November 29 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and approved, 3 - 0 - 1 (Chairman Hunter abstaining, Commissioner Jameel absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter reported that the Commission received a staff memo regarding an administrative sign review approval and some miscellaneous correspondence.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  Sierra Point Biotech Project; Final EIR ER-3-05, General Plan Text Amendment GPA-2-05, Zoning Text Amendment RZ-2-05, Design Guidelines Amendment and Design Permit DP-6-05, Development Agreement DA-1-07, Use Permit UP-12-07; Proposed biotech complex encompassing 540,185 square feet of research and development space in five buildings, 1,799 parking spaces, including a six-level parking structure with 1,047 spaces, and 15,000 square feet of retail on approximately 23 acres; HCP LS Brisbane, LLC, applicant & owner; APN 007-165-080, -090 & -100


Community Development Director Prince said the applicants have requested a continuance of this matter to allow time to respond to the City’s draft of a development agreement.  


Chairman Hunter indicated he noticed that staff documents still referred to the “Slough Estates” project, and he recommended changing those references to “HCP LS Brisbane,” the current owner. 


Commissioner Hawawini moved, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to continue this matter to the regular meeting of January 24, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved.

Chairman Hunter welcomed Commissioner Jameel to the meeting.


2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  70 Old County Road; Sign Review SR-9-07; Sign Review Application to revise internally illuminated monument sign and to replace two existing wall signs with three halo-illuminated channel-letter fascia signs; Tami Behel, Sign Productions, applicant; Bank of America, owner; APN 005-212-120


Community Development Director Prince noted that at the last meeting, the applicant’s representative indicated Bank of America’s unwillingness to change the proposed background color and lighting of the monument sign.  Staff acknowledged that a white background is better than red, but would prefer to have something less glaring, like gray or silver.  He said staff supports the bank’s proposed building signs and landscaping plans.


Chairman Hunter asked about the possibility of external illumination with a white background.  Director Prince observed that an externally illuminated sign could be very attractive, but a more muted background would be helpful during the daytime hours, too.  He said he liked the presentation of the logo and the proposed changes to the building signs, but there should be something better for the monument sign.


Commissioner Lentz agreed with Director Prince.  He recalled that the applicant had talked about providing a space for a City-owned monument sign at this important entrance to Central Brisbane.  He asked staff to consult the City Attorney regarding how to properly make such an arrangement.


Commissioner Jameel clarified that staff’s only remaining point of objection was the white background for the monument sign.  Director Prince confirmed that understanding.  He said staff recommends approval of replacing the wall signs with signage on the fascia of the building, subject to the provision of long-overdue landscaping.  Commissioner Jameel asked if dimmer illumination of the monument sign would be acceptable.  Director Prince replied that dimmer lighting would help at night, but not during the day.  He noted that the City Council denied the plans for a sign with a red background.


Chairman Hunter asked about the possibility of changing the ATM illumination.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the City Attorney considers the ATM to be a “trade product” and that the State has minimum lighting requirements for the safety and security of ATMs.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Steve Alsop, the applicant’s representative, clarified that the proposal calls for three wall signs with halo-lit letters mounted to the building fascia, and he showed an example of how the installed signs will look.  He said moving the signs to the fascia makes the low-voltage wiring more accessible and keeps the signs a safe distance above the pathway.


Mr. Alsop explained that the proposed sign will have a white background visible during the day, but that only the letters will be illuminated at night, as they are currently.


Chairman Hunter asked why the proposed background is white instead of the existing gray.  Mr. Alsop responded that Bank of America has embarked on a nationwide campaign to rebrand its facilities and make its logo more visible to customers.


Mr. Alsop said the bank is more than willing to relocate the sign along Bayshore Boulevard, to provide the proposed landscaping, and to make a site available for a City sign on the corner.


Commissioner Lentz asked about the possibility of an off-white background.  Mr. Alsop replied that the sign will naturally become less white over time.


Commissioner Lentz noted that most banks use signs to attract customers, but this may not be necessary in Brisbane, since it is the only bank in town.  Mr. Alsop said the bank needs consistent branding nationwide.  He stated that a white background has been done elsewhere, and he cited signs being installed in Moraga and Half Moon Bay as examples.  He noted the bank’s three primary colors are red, white, and blue.


Kerry Furr suggested viewing the signs at Half Moon Bay and Moraga when they are installed and taking light readings to measure their illumination levels.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo acknowledged the difficulty of trying to regulate branding for a national company like Bank of America.  She said she was pleased there would not be red backgrounds for the fascia signs and monument sign.  She added that she would like to keep the background silver, but was not opposed to accepting what the applicant offered in terms of moving the sign and providing landscaping.


Commissioner Jameel proposed including a condition that all background paint should have a matte finish, and the other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Hawawini said he appreciated the efforts of the applicant to reduce the impacts of the signs and was inclined to approve the sign program as proposed.


Commissioner Lentz observed that this application is an example of how the process works to result in a better solution for everyone.  He said he was pleased the site would be landscaped to make it more attractive.  He expressed support for approving this compromise, and noted that a white background was more acceptable to him than red.


Chairman Hunter questioned the practicality of expecting a national firm to drastically change its signage for one small community.  He suggested focusing on the goals of controlling the amount of illumination and creating an attractive new sign for the entrance to town.


Chairman Hunter commented that he hoped the bank will consider the comments made by citizens, staff, and Commissioners about the site and make more of an effort to enhance the bank’s visibility in the community. 


Commissioner Jameel recommended that the applicant’s offer to provide space for a City sign be addressed in the conditions of approval.  Commissioners agreed this new condition should be added.


Commissioner Jameel proposed adding a condition requiring the City Engineer’s approval of the illumination.  Director Prince recalled that the applicant’s representative had indicated that the lumens will be no more than the existing sign.  Chairman Hunter recommended measuring the illumination from the existing sign and the new sign to confirm this intent.  Commissioner Jameel suggested adding this provision to the new condition about the City Engineer.


Commissioner Jameel noted that the Commissioners previously agreed to add a condition requiring matte finishes for paint.


Commissioner Lentz moved to approve the sign review with the conditions proposed by the staff and three additional conditions regarding a place for a City sign, measuring the illumination, and matte paint finishes.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


Chairman Hunter thanked Mr. Alsop for his cooperation and assistance.


Commissioner Jameel requested that Item 1, the Sierra Point biotech application, be continued to the first meeting in February, because he would not be present on January 24.  Commissioners asked the staff to find out if the applicant would agree to this postponement.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF

Community Development Director Prince informed the Commission that its approval of the 10 Huckleberry Court project had been appealed to the City Council.  He said he would advise Commissioners when an appeal date has been set.


On behalf of the City Clerk, Director Prince reminded Commissioners that January 18 is the application deadline for the three vacant Commission seats.  Chairman Hunter said his term, as well as those of Commissioners Hawawini and Maturo, will be expiring.  He encouraged citizens interested in becoming members of the Planning Commission or other City commissions and committees to submit applications.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION

Commissioner Lentz said he had a conversation earlier that evening with Charles Ng, owner of the Brisbane Village Shopping Center, about installing bike racks.  Mr. Ng indicated his willingness to put racks on the south side of the building facing Old County Road.


Commissioner Maturo asked for clarification as to the basis of the appeal of the approval of the project at 10 Huckleberry Court.  Community Development Director Prince noted the Municipal Code allows any two Councilmembers to appeal a decision of the Planning Commission.  He advised that Councilmembers Bologoff and Conway appealed in this instance, and the City Council will hear the matter.


Chairman Hunter asked if it would be helpful for a member of the Planning Commission to be present to explain the rationale for the decision being appealed.  Director Prince said Commissioners have attended and spoken at past appeals.  Chairman Hunter cautioned that Commissioners should not give the impression that they speak for the Commission.


Commissioner Maturo said she has been participating on the Baylands Community Advisory Group (CAG) as a resident of the Northeast Ridge but had been identified as a Planning Commissioner on a recent flyer.  She clarified that she does not represent the Commission on the CAG.


Commissioner Lentz commented that the CAG has members of other governmental bodies.  He noted the CAG has been active in dealing with the Regional Water Quality Control Board, the applicant, and members of the community to address Baylands contamination issues.


Chairman Hunter suggested that Commissioners involved in outside groups provide regular updates on their activities to the Commission.  He recommended that Commissioners identify other groups on which they serve.


Chairman Hunter expressed his appreciation to the people who clean the Community Center meeting room after Planning Commission meetings.  He noted some recent meetings have adjourned very late.  He also thanked the technical staff who record and televise Council meetings.


Chairman Hunter said the Planning Commission is very grateful to the many citizens and community members who speak and offer their input at meetings.  He welcomed members of the public to contact Commissioners through staff.  He concluded by thanking the staff who provide support and assistance to the Planning Commission.


Director Prince said the Planning Commission still needs to review one more section of the Noise Element before completing its comprehensive review and update of the General Plan.


Commissioner Jameel asked staff to notify him if the Sierra Point biotech project applicant had problems with continuing that item to February 4.  He said he could submit written comments if the item will not be continued.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to adjourn to the Regular Meeting of January 24, 2008.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 8:40 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
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